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Notes from the man behind the pulpit
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Off to the Regional Assembly
On Friday, June 1, three from our congregation set off for Lynchburg College to attend the 173rd Regional Assembly of the Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) in Virginia. Rev. Tim and David and Sue Freeman represented Westville and voting on various church business items. Our new design and operating manual for the region will be reviewed and (hopefully) approved. They will get to meet and hear from the Rev. Teresa Hord Owens, newly elected General Minister and President of the Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) in the United States and Canada. How’s that for a long title?  Be listening for an announcement about the time the three will share exciting news from the assembly.

A Worship Change for Us
Sometime in June we will try a different way to start our worship services. A “gathering song” will be used to signal the beginning, a time when all talking will cease and be replaced with joyful singing!

Have You Looked at Our Web Site Yet?

If you have not yet looked, give it a try!  Go to www.westvilledisciples.org and explore all the facets of our website. As soon as possible after each newsletter is printed, we get it posted on the web site. That means if you lose your copy, you can always look on the web site to recover the information. 

Memorial Day Prayer

As I mentioned during announcements on Sunday, May 2, I was again asked to give the Invocation at the community-wide Memorial Day Service at Williamsburg Memorial Park. This year nearly 1000 attended. I was humbled and honored to pray on behalf of all who served. Here is the text of what I prayed that day:
Almighty and Eternal God: You are our Creator and Sustainer. You are our Light and our Fortress. You are our Wisdom and our Strength. You moved upon the conscience of our pilgrim ancestors to establish this great nation. You stirred them to hope and to dream for a land of freedom. We praise you for our great nation.  Lord, you have inspired many of our best and brightest to volunteer to stand proudly and defend our freedoms. You have given us brave and loyal men and women who have steadfastly served in their chosen branch of our military – on land and sea, under the sea, in the air and in space. We gather today to remember those who served and those who gave their lives that we might be able to walk as free men and women in this great land. Their legacy of service and determination is incredibly rich and incredibly deep. We give thanks for their legacy. Lord, we also seek to honor your sons and daughters who are currently serving our country. Remind us that because of their service we live in safety today. We ask that you abundantly bless those who have previously served. May they feel the appreciation of their fellow citizens. May they gain perspective and blessing from their unselfish love of country. May each of our living veterans feel honored not just today but every day.  Gracious Father, we also give special recognition to our wounded warriors. We realize that many of our heroes are dealing with physical and emotional wounds that occurred as a result of their time of service. We ask that they would be given the best treatments available and that you would add your guidance to all the efforts given to them. We ask, Lord, that you would bless them with miracles as they seek to regain health, stability, and wholeness.  We pray for your presence with us here today in the name of the Messiah, the coming Prince of Peace. Amen. 

Looking Forward

Worship Committee News
The worship committee has had a couple of brief meetings over the past few months. Here are some events and dates they want you to know about. June 10 will be a special worship service focused on living in harmony with our local ecosystems, watersheds, and special flora in our area. We will also consider the history of people living in our corner of Tidewater Virginia. Our focus on this particular Sunday will give us “A Sense of Place,” perhaps in a way you have never before considered. Materials from the Disciples’ Green Chalice organization will be used for this service.
July 29 is the date we chose for our Indoor Games Day and Picnic. It is a fifth Sunday, so we will modify our luncheon format into an indoor picnic. Bring “lite” dishes, salads, sandwiches, snacks, etc. Surely by then there will be some ripe watermelons around to chill and share! Rev. Tim has agreed to prepare one of those “Holy-Humor” sermons for the message that day. (Maybe he’ll have some extra humor to share at the picnic!) If you’ve come across a new funny story recently, feel free to share it at the picnic. 

Saturday, August 11 has been targeted as our date for Music à la Mode. We couple this with our Ice Cream Social and Cakewalks after music celebration. This year, we are seeking to stretch our musical selections to include not just hymns, but other kinds of inspirational music, as well.  

For schedule updates and changes, watch your Sunday bulletin or check our church site web at www.westvilledisciples.org. 

Be Ready to Share
Back in mid-January I preached a sermon titled “Affirm Yourself: 2018.” Perhaps you remember hearing it. In the message, I encouraged people not to make excuses for themselves, excuses like “I’m only human” or “I’m too old” or “I’m too busy.” Instead of belittling themselves, I encouraged folks to “Affirm Themselves” with positive thoughts and actions. Yes, we are human, we are God’s children, and we are saved by Jesus; therefore, we are victors! We should affirm our humanness and live up to our full potential.
Someone in our congregation is in need of positive affirmation. Tammy Cantrell has run a difficult road over the past few years. She has had to change residences several times. She has had some major health concerns, at one time weighing only 82 pounds. Tammy has not been able to work on a steady basis and has faced some really low moments. In spite of all this and more, she continues to attend church and Sunday School. She continues to participate in things like the fundraiser to fight childhood cancer. (See the article on “Braving the Shave.”) Tammy continues to stay active and “fight the good fight.” We are planning to hold a little service to encourage Tammy. We’re calling it the “Circle of Affirmation.” We want everyone who knows Tammy to think of an affirming comment you could say directly to her. There may be a certain quality that you’ve noticed in her. There may be a comment you remember her making. What is it about her that deserves to be recognized and applauded? 
(Continued on next page.)

(Continued from previous page.)

Be ready to share your comment as we place Tammy in the center of a circle and shower her with positive and encouraging words. We have tentatively planned this event for June 24 at the church. Watch for details and confirmation of the time.
If you cannot attend or if you would rather have someone else read your comment, write it down and pass it along. By participating in this event, you will help Tammy carry on and improve her self-image. “Bear one another’s burdens, and in this way you will fulfill the law of Christ.”  Galatians 6: 2 (NRSV)
Chairperson Chimes

Behind every church board is a dedicated chairperson

Barbara Nelson

Chair of the Board

Why Go to Church?

Sleep, kid’s soccer, yard work, lazy, easier to stay home, I would rather do other things?
Worship God, build stronger faith, "spirituality," hope, togetherness, forgiveness, love, community, learning, and growing!

For believers, there is no substitute for attending church. Besides something that pleases God, it is necessary for a believer's spiritual well-being. And yet, less than half professed believers go to church every week, some only once or twice a month or less, and some not at all.

Then there are those who always attend Easter morning and Christmas, but seldom otherwise. I remember an Easter sermon in my childhood church that related some churchgoers to a spare tire on a car.  My dad, who never missed Christmas or Easter and sent all of us children weekly to Sunday School went home, duly admonished, thinking the pastor was speaking directly to him.  
The church, by its very nature, means multiple believers who live out Jesus’ words in Matthew 18:20: “Where two or three are gathered in my name, there am I among them. ”Church means getting together with other believers to worship Jesus and hearing the Scriptures together and encouraging one another in the faith. It’s worshiping with others, praying for others, hurting with others, serving others, being involved in the lives of others.”

Here are four powerful reasons you should attend church weekly, and why church attendance can change your life:

1. God says so.

God tells us in his Word to “not give up meeting together” (Heb. 10:25). The church is important to God, so it should be important to us. God didn’t call us to gather and worship to burden us, but to bless us. Church attendance can become one of the greatest blessings in you and your family’s life.

2. Worshipping Jesus together is powerful.

Jesus lives inside of us by his Spirit when we believe in him. This is a profoundly incredible truth! But there is also something biblically powerful about gathering together with other believers to worship. Jesus said, “Where two or three are gathered in my name, there am I among them” (Matt. 18:20). So he not only lives in us by his Spirit, but he is in the “midst” of us when we gather to worship him.

3. We need Christian community.

All of us long for community and connection with others. God has given us this gift in gathering together for church, and in smaller groups in each other’s homes. It fulfills something inside of us to do life with, encourage and be authentically involved in each other’s lives.
4. We grow more together than alone.

Gathering regularly with other believers becomes a refining process whereby we help each other, pray for each other, and encourage each other to want to follow Christ more wholeheartedly. It is a truly-beautiful thing.

Don’t let any excuses stand in the way of what you know God is calling you to do. God will strengthen you and empower you to do what he has called you to do. If you have encountered past wounds from leaders or from church members, I’m praying for you—that God would bring healing and grace to you as you seek to follow him and love his church.

Credit for the information here goes to Matt Brown (@evangelistmatt) who is an evangelist, author and founder of Think Eternity, an evangelistic ministry that reaches thousands of people with the gospel each year through live events and online. 

Men's Work

David Freeman
CMF

No one can deny that we have hard working bunch of men at Westville Christian Church. On the second Tuesday of every month, we host a Men's Breakfast. Our Annual Sweetheart Breakfast in February hosted the men and 15 beautiful women. Special thanks to Fido, for the chocolates and to Al for the flowers. It is always a highlight of our year. We will continue to hold breakfast every month except September and will host a co-ed meal in August. Please plan to attend. Food Network has nothing on us! 

On March 10, we held what is becoming a traditional Chili When  It's Chilly dinner. Hearty pots of chili were created in the kitchens of several of our members and supplemented with tasty cornbread and desserts. This year, funds raised were used to send our pastor to the Regional Assembly in Lynchburg June 1 - 3, with extra funds available for travel expenses. 

Our Annual Men's Musical thrilled the local audience on April 15. With the additional donation made from the CMF, $800 was raised. This was more than enough to cover the cost to send two campers to special camp. Gary heard from an audience member that it was "the best one ever." Similar comments seem to be made each year. We can only imagine what will be said in years to come! Our sincerest thanks to those who sang, organized, and provided refreshments. The Musical is one of our dearest projects.

Women's Whisperings

Frankie Edmondson
CWF
CWF continued working for the community, collecting such things as "anything good" in April and "meat" in March. Alliteration abounds! We also collected 120 cans of soup for Souper Bowl Sunday and presented them to Social Services and to Hands Across Mathews. Twenty five dollars were donated to the Senior Center for cleaning supplies, and we gave $50 to Lee Jackson for underwear and sweatpants. Barbara and Fleta knitted Easter baskets for Meals on Wheels. 

On May 2, we invited the men to join us for the Annual Nellie Mae Callis Scholarship Luncheon. Anne Carter Lee (Robin’s granddaughter) was the scholarship recipient. This scholarship is funded by donations to place angels on our Christmons tree each year. Thank you to all who purchased angels that help continue to make this possible. Carter also received the Virginia Green scholarship from the church. 
(Continued on next page.)
We want to say a very special thank you to Rev June Haislip, who supplied the message while Rev. Dice was attending the Regional Assembly. It was a wonderful sermon!
(Continued from previous page.)

On May 5, we held the first of two tags sales as part of the county’s May Faire celebration and raised $230. Then on June 2, we joined the community-wide tag sale and netted $483 (although there is still money to come in). Goods are left in the fellowship hall for postservice shopping. This year we were blessed to receive many generous donations to enhance our inventory, including the kind gifts of many goods from the Bellwood Women's Club in Richmond and a significant portion of the liquidated inventory from Karyn Austin's Dilly Dally Emporium. We are truly blessed. Continuing the chain of grace, much of our unsold items will be given to Al DeWitt for the Civic League Fundraiser Yard Sale at the Old Peninsula School in Bohannon.

We will take a break for the summer, but all women are invited to come and join us for fun and good Christian work. Members take turns hosting and providing coffee and dessert in our social time. Our next meeting will be September 5.

A Bible Baffler

Someone once made a remark about the hidden books of the Bible. It was a lulu, kept people looking so hard for facts and for others it was a revelation..Some were in a jam, especially because the names of the books were not capitalized, but the truth finally struck home to numbers of readers. To others, it was a real job. We want it to be a most fascinating few moments for you. Yes, there will be some really easy ones to spot. Others may require judges to help them. I will quickly admit that it usually takes a minister to find one of them, and there will be loud lamentations when it is found. A little lady says she brews a cup of tea so she can concentrate better. See how well you can compete. Relax now, for there are really sixteen names of books of the Bible in this paragraph.
Pews News

Jacob Dalton was one of three Mathews High School wrestlers to place first in the District Tournament recently. In his weight class of 170 pounds, no doubt he could put the squeeze on his proud mother, Tammy Cantrell. (All squeeze hugs, we're sure.)

Newlyweds Al and Stacy DeWitt welcomed a special bundle of joy. Coda is already reaching milestones. Mom and Dad say she has already mastered the hand shake. She is still polishing her floor-sweeping skills, and they report it will take a while before she is able to bring the newspaper in one piece. Coda is a social media hit and has garnered countless followers. Big brother, Cole, is tolerant and patient. No doubt he will help her learn the ropes.

Tammy Cantrell bared it all (her head, that is) recently, when she "braved the shave" and lost her locks at the "St. Baldrick's" head shaving event on March 17. Tammy teamed up with two other selfless souls and had their heads shaved to raise money to fight childhood cancer. The three plucky people (pun intended, sorry) raised more than $9,300 through their efforts. What a generous act!

Rev. Tim and Mary Dice are proud to announce that their son, Jeremy, completed the final coursework for his Master's degree. Embarking on a career change more than a year ago, Jeremy returned to school to add the degree to his Bachelor's in interdisciplinary studies. After a semester student teaching in the Fall, Jeremy will begin a new life chapter as an elementary school teacher. Congratulations and good luck! 

Soccer is a big part of the Dice household, and it was a good season. Cady ran the scoreboard and announced the games. She was a good historian and made the games interesting. Jeremy coached the Pointers Varsity team to another winning season, tying for first place in the District; however, he managed to earn Coach of the Year! Congratulations, Jeremy!

More Good News… 

Chelsea Jones and her mother, Sherry Procicse, visited us in May after Chelsea graduated from UVA. I was interested to hear about her studies. She lost me while talking about world economics, but I was fascinated by her news that she would be studying in Italy in the fall. It was wonderful to see them both; and Sherry came back again with granddaughters, Sophie, Harper, and Avery. They really brightened up Children's Moment!

Don't forget, the Men's Breakfast is the second Saturday of the month, the Board Meeting is every second Tuesday (and the time changed to 3 p.m.), and the monthly potluck is the fourth Thursday at 6 p.m.
A Royal Wedding

The courtship began in secret last year; but typical of any high-profile couple, the relationship could not be hidden for long. The bond was made public in the media and an engagement was announced in the fall. As expected, the wedding plans were highly-publicized and scrutinized; and public interest was insatiable. As with all highly-visible nuptials, the event did not go off without controversy; but any negative attention was quickly overshadowed by the beauty of the ceremony and the historic feelings of good will and happiness that resulted from the union of two people from different places. Even in our little congregation, we discussed the events as if we were there in person. We so rarely see such an outpouring of love and affection for two people touch us so proudly and profoundly.

Oh, and there was apparently a wedding in the United Kingdom, as well. 

(Our very best wishes and blessings to Al and Stacy DeWitt, April 21, 2018.)
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On March 6, the CWF at Westville Christian Church hosted a shower for the happy couple, Al and Stacy DeWitt. They received gifts from the heart, many blessings, and much love from our members. Cole was even remembered fondly. It was a very special afternoon.
Editor-reals
Elucidation and other ostentatious words

Mary Dodson Dice

Newsletter Editor
Preparing the newsletter is quite an endeavor, reminiscent in effort to herding cats. This is only my third one, but each time I track down articles, I find myself muttering, "Why did I sign up for this?" As I place my hands on the keyboard, though, I remember why. Writing is such a labor of love for me. Every sentence is carefully crafted and each word is meticulously chosen. If you ever hear me mutter, remind me that I love this!
As I assembled this issue, I noticed something I have noted frequently. Look at the articles about our committees. The first thing that strikes me is how much they do. There are breakfasts, luncheons, and dinners, scholarships, sales, meetings, and classes. We photocopy, do calligraphy, and arrange flowers. We provide rides and open our homes. We sing and play instruments; we bake, sew, and knit. Work is done inside and out. Lord knows I haven’t mentioned. 

Does this make us different than other churches? Churches thrive with the help of volunteers. That brings me to the second thing I noticed. How big are we? Most of the year, our attendance averages between 18 and 23 people per week. Our facility may be small, but it has the physical needs other such buildings do. Our membership is not large, but we still have standard practices and preparation is required. We may be small, but we do not shy away from outreach and fundraising. Our members give of their time and talents beyond measure and far more than could be expected of so few. 

I read recently that National Volunteer Appreciation Day is April 18. Looks like we missed it this year. Had we known, we could have celebrated all our volunteers. But then, the people who would have done the organizing, set up, and clean up would have been the very people who should have been honored! To all who keep the wheels turning at Westville Christian Church, Happy Belated National Volunteer Appreciation Day! It is well-deserved. 
__________________________________________________Sometimes women are overly suspicious of their husbands. When Adam stayed out very late for a few nights, Eve became upset. "You're running around with other women," she charged. 

"You're being unreasonable," Adam responded. "You're the only woman on earth."

The quarrel continued until Adam fell asleep, only to be awakened by someone poking him in the chest. 

It was Eve. "What do you think you're doing?" Adam demanded. 

"Counting your ribs," said Eve.
Answers to the Bible Baffler:
Answers in order of occurrence: Mark, Luke, Kings, Acts, Revelation, James, Ruth, Numbers, Job, Amos, Esther, Judges, Titus, Lamentations, Hebrews, Peter.
Church Bulletin Bloopers to Make You Smile

Let us join David and Lisa in the celebration of their wedding and bring their happiness to a conclusion.
The concert held in Fellowship Hall was a great success. Special thanks to the minister’s daughter, who labored the whole evening at the piano, which as usual fell upon her.
Bertha Belch, a missionary from Africa, will be speaking tonight at Calvary Methodist. Come hear Berth Belch all the way from Africa.
Barbara remains in the hospital and needs blood donors for more transfusions. She is also have trouble sleeping and requests tapes of Pastor Nelson’s sermons.
Good and Faithful Servants 

June
Elders

Frankie Edmondson and Fido Stephens
Deacons

Al DeWitt and Maurine Frank
Greeter

Spencer Hodges
Counters
Fleta Hunley and Betty Lou Stephens
Communion
Fleta Hunley
July
Elders

Mary Dice and Barbara Nelson 

Deacons

Spender Hodges and Moe Staton
Greeter

Al DeWitt
Counters
Frankie Edmondson and Barbara Nelson

Communion
Frankie Edmondson
August
Elders

Mary Beth Almond and David Freeman 

Deacons

Cady Dice and Fleta Hunley
Greeter

Cady Dice
Counters
Mary Beth Almond and Anne Long

Communion
Sue Freeman
September
Elders

Frankie Edmondson and Fido Stephens
Deacons

Sue Freeman and Marion Sutton
Greeter

Greg Washeleski
Counters
Maurine Frank and Sue Freeman 

Communion
Mary Beth Almond
Please have communion prepared and in the sanctuary by 10:30 a.m. Deacons are asked to collect and dispose of communion cups and bulletins and to give attendance sheets to Rev. Dice. Elders may serve as Deacons, if needed.

For questions, please contact:

Frankie Edmondson for Elders, Communion, and Greeters

John Nelson for Deacons

Maurine Frank for Counting Committee

Put Another Candle on Your Birthday Cake 

(You're another year old today.)

June

  2
Omar Benouameur

  3
Frankie Edmondson

  9
June Watson

25
John Nelson
July

  3
Al DeWitt

  8
Fido Stephens

12
Jimmy Clark

17
David Freeman

26
Gary Edmondson

29
Bob Lawrence
August

  4
Jeanne Lawrence

29
Heather Criner 

30
Velma Foster

September

  2
Anne Long 
  5
Fuzz Watson

13
Spencer Hodges 


Chelsea Jones

14
Danny Hunley

24
Walter Hunley

27
Justin Todd

Several of our members worked hard on February 25 to enact a Missions Project script in place of the weekly sermon.
Maurine "The Mallet" Frank really got into her part!
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Sue and David Freeman sported matching denim duds.
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Frankie Edmondson and Greg Washeleski look ready to work!

[image: image6.jpg]



__________________________________________________

Tithe if you love Jesus. Anyone can honk.

TROPHY FOR SALE

By David Padfield

One day last summer I was on my way to lunch when I drove by a house that was having a rummage sale. Even though I did not stop for the sale, I could not help but notice the display closest to the street -- what caught my eye was a table filled with old trophies that were now for sale on someone's driveway.
I had to wonder why anyone would be interested in purchasing a used trophy. What could they possibly do with it? The trophies for sale probably had the name of the recipients engraved on them, along with a brief description of their meritorious actions. Who would want to put someone else's trophy on their mantle?
Later, I began to wonder why the seller wanted to get rid of their old trophies in the first place. I am sure that at one time those trophies held a lot of value, or at least some emotional attachment. Trophies usually signify some accomplishment -- they serve to remind us of some success in our business or personal life. Maybe a bowling trophy loses its luster when one stopped bowling. That trophy from a winning high school football season might not seem as important thirty years later when your own children are in college. What we value today might wind up in the trash or on a table at a rummage sale tomorrow.
The truth of the matter is that there is nothing in this life we can carry with us into the next. The trinkets and knick-knacks we treasure here on earth will be of no value in eternity. This being so, it makes one wonder why we spend so much time acquiring earthly possessions, but so little time preparing for the life which is to come.
Suppose you gained all that this world has to offer -- what would you really have? A handful of tinsel? Jesus told His disciples: "If anyone desires to come after Me, let him deny himself, and take up his cross, and follow Me. For whoever desires to save his life will lose it, but whoever loses his life for My sake will find it. For what profit is it to a man if he gains the whole world, and loses his own soul? Or what will a man give in exchange for his soul?" (Matt. 16:24-26).
From the Church of Christ Zion, Illinois, newsletter. Reprinted with permission.
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